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‘‘He made a career choice and he had all the 
support of his family. He wanted to drive 
trucks and he wanted to serve his country.’’ 

A number of friends and family members 
posted a tribute to PFC Dawson on a memo-
rial website. Pennie Smith, PFC Dawson’s 
cousin, praised the soldier for his service. 
‘‘Thank you, Brandon and all the brave and 
courageous soldiers that fight and die for our 
freedom,’’ Smith wrote. ‘‘I hadn’t seen Bran-
don since he joined the military, but he was 
family and I loved him. I pray everyone con-
tinues to remember, respect, and honor this 
fallen hero!’’ 

In 2014, the Tunica County Education Foun-
dation created the Private First Class (PFC) 
William Brandon Dawson Memorial Scholar-
ship program in his honor. The foundation cre-
ators wrote a tribute to PFC Dawson that de-
tails the reasons for establishing the scholar-
ship, ‘‘Private First Class William Brandon 
Dawson served in the United States Army in 
Afghanistan during Operation Enduring Free-
dom. He made the ultimate sacrifice for his 
country and his community on September 24, 
2010, and this scholarship has been estab-
lished to honor his memory, bravery, char-
acter, and commitment.’’ 

PFC Dawson is survived by his parents, 
Reverend Willie Dawson, Jr. and Quita 
Weeden-Dawson, his stepfather, Elton 
Tresvant; his grandparents, Marilyn Williams, 
Willie Dawson, Sr. and Shirley Dawson, Joe 
Dan Weeden and Julia Weeden; his four 
brothers, Joseph Dawson, David Dawson, 
Daniel Dawson, and Elijah Dawson; his three 
sisters, Gabrielle Dawson, Whitney Robinson, 
and Kelli Campbell; his uncle, Larry Williams; 
his aunt, Phillis Williams; his four cousins, 
Kashia Williams, Erving Nelson Williams, 
Pennie Smith, and Adam Williams. 

PFC Dawson proudly served our nation to 
protect the freedoms we all enjoy. His service 
will always be remembered. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF DEBBIE 
WATROUS AND HER SERVICE TO 
NEW HAMPSHIRE HUMANITIES 

HON. ANN M. KUSTER 
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Ms. KUSTER of New Hampshire. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to offer my sincere grati-
tude for Debbie Watrous and her 24 remark-
able years of service to New Hampshire Hu-
manities. 

Debbie’s time and dedication to serve our 
state through this organization has been an in-
valuable contribution, and I congratulate and 
thank her on her tremendous achievements. 
Through her role as the Development Director, 
Director of Special Projects, Associate Direc-
tor, and most recently as Executive Director, 
Debbie helped make public programming 
more accessible. Her work allowed more 
Granite Staters to discover culture, history, 
and new ideas. 

Now, Debbie will continue her career in 
service to others with a new position at 
FoodCorps, where she will work to ensure that 
children in every school have access to nutri-
tious food so they can live healthier lives and 
reach their full potential. 

On behalf of New Hampshire’s Second Con-
gressional District and all those who have 

benefitted from Debbie’s work, I thank her for 
her many years of service to the Granite 
State, and wish her the best of luck in her new 
role. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF BYRON BUNK-
ER FOR RECEIVING THE SAMUEL 
J. HEYMAN SERVICE TO AMER-
ICA MEDAL 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Byron Bunker for receiving the 
Samuel J. Heyman Service to America Medal. 
Mr. Bunker’s work as Director of Compliance 
Programs for the Environmental Protection 
Agency was key to uncovering Volkswagen 
Group’s automotive emissions evasion 
scheme and safeguarding public health. 

Since 1999, Mr. Bunker has worked for the 
EPA’s National Vehicle and Fuel Emissions 
Laboratory in Ann Arbor, Michigan, which con-
ducts tests to certify that vehicles and engines 
meet the United States’ emissions and fuel 
economy standards. As Director of the 
NVFEL’s Compliance Division, Mr. Bunker 
tests automobiles and their components to en-
sure that they comply with clean air regula-
tions. Working in conjunction with academic 
researchers and other federal officials, Mr. 
Bunker helped uncover and halt a scheme by 
Volkswagen to evade emissions standards 
through the use of software designed to inten-
tionally fool regulators about the true emis-
sions levels of its diesel vehicles. This dis-
covery eventually resulted in the largest pen-
alty ever levied against a car manufacturer 
and helped lay the foundation for additional 
criminal investigations. These have resulted in 
$4.3 billion in civil and criminal penalties, as 
well as indictments against Volkswagen ex-
ecutives. 

Mr. Bunker’s expertise and tireless efforts 
played a critical role in uncovering this wrong-
doing and underscore the importance of the 
EPA’s enforcement efforts. As a result of Mr. 
Bunker’s work, the EPA was not only able to 
detect a sophisticated and widespread emis-
sions evasion scheme, but also strengthen its 
testing procedures to prevent similar decep-
tions in the future. Through his rigorous work 
and collaboration with other officials in the 
EPA, Mr. Bunker has been an important driver 
of efforts to protect Americans’ health and the 
environment, and it is my hope that he con-
tinues to effectively safeguard public health 
and safety in the years ahead. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring Byron Bunker for being awarded 
the Samuel J. Heyman Service to America 
Medal. Mr. Bunker’s rigorous enforcement 
work has been important in protecting public 
health and safety. 

IN RECOGNITION OF SUICIDE PRE-
VENTION MONTH AND THE NEED 
TO COMBAT VETERAN SUICIDE 

HON. PETER T. KING 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. KING of New York. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in recognition of Suicide Prevention 
Month and to draw attention to the continuing 
fight against veteran suicide. 

Sadly, approximately 20 veterans take their 
own lives every day. In August 2016 the Vet-
erans Administration released a comprehen-
sive report on veteran suicide. Among the dis-
turbing statistics in this report, it was revealed 
that though veterans make up 8.5 percent of 
the U.S. population, they accounted for 18 
percent of suicides in 2014. This report also 
showed that we lost more veterans to suicide 
in 2014 than soldiers to the battlefield during 
Operations Iraqi Freedom and Enduring Free-
dom combined. It is clear that for many vet-
erans a more arduous battle with PTSD and 
mental illness arises after they return from 
combat. 

That is why I am a proud sponsor of H.R. 
411, the Veteran Suicide Prevention Act. This 
bill would require the VA to complete a pub-
licly available review of the deaths of veterans 
who died by suicide during the preceding five- 
year period. The review would include key 
facts, such as the total number of veterans 
who have died by suicide, a comprehensive 
list of the medications prescribed to and found 
in the systems of such veterans, the percent-
age of such veterans with combat experience 
or trauma, Veterans Health Administration fa-
cilities with disproportionately high rates of 
psychiatric drug prescriptions and suicide 
among veterans, and recommendations to im-
prove the safety and well-being of veterans. 

This review would provide vital information 
for identifying risk factors for suicide and im-
proving mental healthcare for veterans. It is 
through gaining this understanding of the 
needs of veterans that we can work to stop 
this terrible epidemic. 
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HONORING THE 80TH 
ANNIVERSARY OF KSRO 

HON. JARED HUFFMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. HUFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
along with my colleague Congressman MIKE 
THOMPSON, to recognize the 80th anniversary 
of Sonoma County’s KSRO radio station. 

When the station first began broadcasting in 
1937, KSRO was California’s largest radio sta-
tion north of the Golden Gate Bridge. Origi-
nally located in an old Navy Air Station, KSRO 
provided homecare, music, and news pro-
grams throughout the 1940s and 1950s. The 
station adopted several formats over the years 
to match the interests of the day, leaning more 
heavily into music programming by the 1960s 
before transitioning into a talk and news cen-
tered station in 1987, a format the station con-
tinues to maintain to this day. 
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As KSRO continued to grow in listeners and 

programming, so too did the station’s broad-
casting talent. Some of the region’s most pop-
ular broadcasters built their careers at the sta-
tion, including Jim Grady, Merle Ross, Reg 
Lester, David Wesley Page, Curtiss Kim, and 
Steve Jaxon, to name a few. Some of the sta-
tion’s current broadcasters have been radio 
mainstays across the region for over 30 years. 

During KSRO’s 80 years of broadcasting, 
the station has played a critical role in keeping 
the region informed of the most pressing local 
and national news. By providing a platform for 
debate and discussion the station has also 
been instrumental in shaping public discourse 
year after year. The station’s weather reports 
and emergency broadcasts have helped to 
save lives in a region prone to flooding, 
wildfires, and sudden storms. 

Today, KSRO serves as more than just a 
drive-time distraction during a morning com-
mute, but rather a familiar voice to a diverse 
community of people from all walks of life. And 
at a time when our sources of information are 
increasingly fragmented and tailored for indi-
vidual needs and tastes, stations like KSRO 
are that much money important for creating 
and maintaining a shared sense of community. 

Mr. Speaker, KSRO has been a critical pro-
vider of pressing news and information to the 
public, while facilitating public discourse in the 
North Bay. It is therefore fitting to congratulate 
the employees, owners, and management of 
KSRO on their 80-year anniversary. 
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RECOGNIZING DYSAUTONOMIA 
AWARENESS MONTH 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. HIGGINS of New York. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise once again to recognize the millions that 
fight each day against dysautonomia. 
Dysautonomia is a group of debilitating med-
ical conditions that result in a malfunction of 
the autonomic nervous system. This system is 
responsible for ‘‘automatic’’ bodily functions 
such as respiration, heart rate, blood pressure, 
digestion, and temperature control, things that 
many of us have the luxury of taking for grant-
ed. Dysautonomia continues to significantly 
impact people of any age, gender, race or 
background across our nation, including many 
individuals living in Western New York. 

As is, dysautonomia can be extremely de-
bilitating and often accompanied by the un-
seen symptom of social isolation. Some forms 
result in death, causing tremendous pain and 
suffering for those impacted and their loved 
ones. The stress on the families extends as 
well to the financial hardships that deserve 
recognition and better solutions. I am proud to 
affirm that the outstanding character and 
strong moral fiber of those in the Western 
New York community who have provided the 
much needed support for the victims suffering 
from dysautonomia. It remains especially cru-
cial for the community to recognize, rally 
around and support those so affected as they 
continue their hard fought battle against this 
disease. 

Dysautonomia awareness is monumental in 
the early detection of the disease due to the 
fact that most patients take years to be prop-

erly diagnosed. Dysautonomia International, a 
non-profit organization that advocates on be-
half of patients living with dysautonomia, en-
courages communities to deepen their under-
standing and be mindful of this challenging 
condition especially during Dysautonomia 
Awareness Month each October. 

The tireless efforts of the dysautonomia 
community to increase research and acces-
sible services will be recognized on Sunday, 
October 1 in my Congressional District as the 
color turquoise will bathe Niagara Falls and 
the Peace Bridge in the light of care, concern 
and continuing the fight to improve the lives of 
individuals living with this chronic condition. 

Currently, Dysautonomia International is 
funding research to develop more substantial 
treatments to help patients get diagnosed and 
treated earlier, save lives, foster support for in-
dividuals and families and hopefully find a 
cure for all forms of this condition in the future. 

It is imperative that we also recognize the 
contributions of the professional medical com-
munity, patients, family members and advo-
cates who are working to educate our citizenly 
about dysautonomia throughout Western New 
York. They are deserving of our gratitude, rec-
ognition, respect and greater understanding. 

Mr. Speaker, thank you for allowing me a 
few moments to recognize Dysautonomia 
Awareness Month. I ask that my colleagues 
join me in support for those suffering from the 
devastating medical condition and encourage 
them to spread awareness across our nation 
throughout and beyond the month of October. 
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HONORING DORTHA SCOTT 

HON. BRUCE WESTERMAN 
OF ARKANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. WESTERMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the work of Dortha Scott of Mount 
Ida, Arkansas. Ms. Scott may not be a house-
hold name across America, but chances are 
each American has held a piece of her art. Fif-
teen years ago, former Gov. Mike Huckabee 
selected Ms. Scott’s design for the quarter 
honoring Arkansas’ admission to the Union as 
the 25th state. Her design, recognizing the 
Fourth Congressional District’s Crater of Dia-
monds State Park, along with some of our 
state’s most recognized icons including a stalk 
of rice, forests, and a mallard duck, show-
cased the best of the Natural State. In all, 
more than 457 million Arkansas state quarters 
were minted, a wonderful honor for a talented 
Arkansan. Mr. Speaker, I thank Ms. Scott for 
her vision, her talent, and her dedication to Ar-
kansas. 
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CONGRATULATIONS TO SARCOXIE 
HIGH SCHOOL ARCHERY TEAM 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to con-
gratulate the Sarcoxie High School archery 
team on their recent victory in the National 
Archery in the Schools Program (NASP) tour-
nament in which they were named national 
champions. 

The NASP tournament was held in Louis-
ville, Kentucky. The tournament had almost 
15,000 young archers competing from 670 dif-
ferent schools. Missouri alone had 857 student 
archers from 45 different schools. 

Sarcoxie’s team won the national champion-
ship and broke a few records in the process. 
Sarcoxie is also the smallest school to have 
won this prestigious national championship. 
This outstanding archery team also set the 
record for the highest NASP national tour-
nament team score. The team achieved a 
score of 3,465 out of a possible 3,600. In ad-
dition to Sarcoxie’s achievements, a total of 
five Missouri schools were in the top 10 of this 
competition 

I am honored to recognize the record setting 
achievements of the Sarcoxie High School 
archery team. On behalf of Missouri’s 7th 
Congressional District, I ask all of my col-
leagues to join me in wishing the Sarcoxie 
High School archery team many congratula-
tions and best wishes for the future. 
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HONORING ANTHONY JAMES 
ANTONIOU 

HON. LEE M. ZELDIN 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Mr. ZELDIN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Anthony James Antoniou of Miller 
Place, a true American hero, who passed 
away at 93 years old on September 18, 2017. 

Anthony was a highly decorated World War 
II Paratrooper of the 82nd Airborne Division, 
505th Parachute Infantry Regiment (PIR), who 
was a proud Silver Star recipient with two 
Bronze Star Medals, five Purple Hearts, two 
Presidential Citations and numerous other Eu-
ropean Medals. In addition, Mr. Antoniou re-
ceived the distinction of Chevalier, or Knight, 
of the Legion of Honor. He fought in six major 
campaigns, performed seven river crossings 
and 4 combat jumps. Additionally, Anthony 
had the privilege of fighting alongside General 
(slim Jim) Gavin, who personally decorated 
him. 

Mr. Speaker, Anthony Antoniou is a true 
American hero of America’s greatest genera-
tion who said the best time of his life was 
serving his country. His stories have been 
shared with his family for years, and I hope 
his legacy and love for his country continues 
to be shared for generations to come. 
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RECOGNIZING DYSTONIA 
AWARENESS MONTH 

HON. JANICE D. SCHAKOWSKY 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, September 27, 2017 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize the month of September as 
Dystonia Awareness Month. I also want to ex-
press my appreciation to the Farber family— 
Joel, Harriett and Beth—for their tireless work 
on behalf of those living with dystonia and 
those who care for them. Their work with the 
Dystonia Medical Research Foundation has 
made important contributions to our aware-
ness of dystonia and the need for greater re-
search, and I am proud to have them as my 
constituents. 
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